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COMMITTEE REPORTS AND MINISTERIAL STATEMENTS - CONSIDERATION 
Committee 

The Chairman of Committees (Hon George Cash) in the Chair. 

People’s Republic of China, Visit by Hon Graham Giffard, Statement by Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister 
for Education and Training 

Resumed from 5 March on the following motion moved by Hon Alan Cadby - 

 That the statement be noted. 

Question put and passed. 

City of South Perth Inquiry, Statement by Minister for Local Government and Regional Development 

Resumed from 21 November 2003 on the following motion moved by Hon Jim Scott -  

 That the statement be noted. 

Question put and passed.  

Standing Committee on Public Administration and Finance - Fourth Report - Transfer of Management of the 
Fremantle Cemetery to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board 

Resumed from 10 December 2003. 

Motion 

Hon SUE ELLERY: I move - 

That the report be noted. 

The Standing Committee on Public Administration and Finance examined the arrangements leading to the 
transfer of management of the Fremantle Cemetery to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  The standing 
committee formed a subcommittee, comprising me as chair and Hon Simon O’Brien.  The terms of reference 
required us to look at a range of matters, including the history of the Fremantle Cemetery Board, the comparative 
financial positions of the Fremantle Cemetery Board and the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board, the processes that 
gave rise to the decision to transfer the management, and whether we could draw conclusions about efficiency 
and the elimination of duplication.  It was a relatively short inquiry.  I had the somewhat dubious pleasure - 
perhaps that is not the word I should use - of attending with Hon Simon O’Brien and the staff on a site visit to 
Fremantle Cemetery.  

Hon Barbara Scott interjected. 

Hon SUE ELLERY:  Yes, and not get too close to dead bodies and coffins, which is what happened.  I put on the 
record the committee’s appreciation for the efforts of the cemetery staff in providing a very comprehensive tour, 
including a visit to the crematorium and observing at very close quarters - 

Hon Derrick Tomlinson:  The extraction of gold teeth. 

Hon SUE ELLERY:  Pardon!  We observed at very close quarters coffins about to be put into the actual 
crematorium mechanism itself.  I must confess, that is the bit I found slightly unsettling.  Nevertheless, I thank 
the staff of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board for arranging that site visit, for making us very welcome and for 
answering all our questions. 

The committee received only eight submissions.  The committee also held public hearings and took evidence 
from three witnesses: two witnesses from the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board gave evidence and one witness 
provided a submission expressing some concern about the transfer of the management.  The committee noted 
that the essential reason for the transfer was part of a much broader policy of improving efficiency and 
eliminating duplication in the delivery of services to the Western Australian community.   

By way of some history, the question about where the board’s functions were best carried out is not a new one.  
It has been around for a significant time.  In fact, it was considered in great detail some 14 or 15 years ago.  The 
most recent discussion arose out of a series of recommendations from the Machinery of Government Taskforce, 
which concluded that the number of statutory authorities in Western Australia was such that it was not in the best 
interests of the efficient management of the delivery of services.  The task force recommended that the separate 
status of the Fremantle and Metropolitan Cemeteries Boards be considered in greater detail as a part of a more 
comprehensive review of the structure and functions of the Department of Local Government and Regional 
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Development.  In line with that recommendation, a review of the statutory authority status of those two boards 
was considered in late 2001 and into 2002.   

I turn now to some of the history of the decision making.  In 1986 when the new Cemeteries Act came into 
being, consideration was given to whether there should be one cemeteries board, and a working party was 
appointed by the Government of the day to look at all the issues associated with that matter.  One of the key 
recommendations of that working party was that a metropolitan cemeteries board be commissioned to administer 
all cemetery and cremation facilities, which would have included the functions of Fremantle Cemetery.  That 
board was formed in 1988.  At that time there was a series of what I suppose might be described as political 
representations by a number of local councils, and also, if memory serves me correctly, from a number of local 
members of State Parliament, and it was decided as a result of those representations that the Fremantle Cemetery 
Board would remain under separate management.  It is worth noting that during the course of those deliberations, 
all the arguments about duplication and efficiency were canvassed in considerable detail.  No evidence was put 
before the committee that anything had changed so substantially in the intervening period in terms of the 
arguments for or against that warranted any kind of extraordinary notice.   

In the course of our deliberations we conducted a site visit and sought public submissions.  I must say that the 
number of public submissions was very small, and an even smaller number of people expressed an interest in 
appearing before the committee at the public hearings that were held.  It is worth noting that Hon Simon O’Brien 
and I took the approach that we would compile a report and make recommendations to the broader Standing 
Committee on Public Administration and Finance, on the basis that if we could not agree on something, it would 
not go into the report.  Although we both at various times formed different opinions about what emphasis should 
be placed on the series of events that led to the decision to transfer the management, we determined that unless 
we could agree, we would not include those things in the report.  Therefore, the report is indeed a consensus 
document.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I do not think we had any difficulty in finding some common ground.  

Hon SUE ELLERY:  No, we did not, and I thank Hon Simon O’Brien for his cooperation.  I also thank the staff 
for being very helpful when we were stuck for words to properly express our consensus.   

We found in particular that both organisations were in a sound financial position at the time of the decision to 
transfer, and that the views of the key parties had been publicly canvassed previously in the process that I 
identified earlier.  We could not reach a conclusive finding, one way or the other, about improved efficiency and 
the elimination of duplication.  By that I mean that we accepted evidence in a global sense about what the 
elimination of duplication would mean for the Government’s overall financial position.  However, in digging 
down to a lower level of the financial arrangements of both organisations, we found that they were significantly 
different.  We felt at times that we had been asked to compare apples and oranges, and we were unable to test 
things such as the unit price of - 

Hon Barbara Scott interjected.   
Hon Simon O’Brien:  We did all those.  
Hon SUE ELLERY:  Hon Simon O’Brien was very helpful in making every possible cemetery-related joke he 
could think of, and then a few more, during our deliberations.   
Hon Tom Stephens:  You received submissions indicating that there were savings to be had.  Were any 
submissions made that challenged the detail of those submissions?   

Hon SUE ELLERY:  No.  At least one submission - maybe two submissions - questioned how government 
reached conclusions, but no-one was able to put evidence before us to demonstrate that the propositions put 
forward by the Government in support of the decision did not stand.  In fact, during the public hearings we 
endeavoured to ask very specific questions to try to establish whether people had any further evidence that 
perhaps they had not been in a position to put before us when they wrote their submissions, and that was not the 
case.   

One of the critical issues for me in this inquiry was the degree of sentiment in the community about the issue.  
One of the critical issues is that, in terms of the services to be provided to the community - not that we were 
specifically asked to test that, but certainly in a broader context it was in the evidence that was put before us - 
there was no question that the local community would get any less of a service, because the decision we were 
looking at was the transfer of the board.  We were not looking at any kind of change in whether the services 
provided at the Fremantle Cemetery would be any different.  In fact, during their evidence the representatives 
from the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board were at pains to bring to our attention that that would not be the case.  I 
was particularly interested in examining that question.  From my point of view - I think the report supports this - 
no great groundswell of community views were put before us opposing the decision.  There was certainly 
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opposition to the decision, but I do not think that anyone could draw the conclusion that eight submissions and 
three witnesses, two of whom were from the bureaucracy, could be described as a groundswell of opposition.  In 
the end, we reached the conclusion that there was no evidence to indicate that there had been any negative 
impact on the community.  With those remarks, I support the motion.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  This is a story about two lots of drawers - mine and someone else’s.  I will talk about 
what is in my set of drawers later on.  In relation to the first set of drawers, it is about the bottom drawers of a 
desk that is occupied by bureaucrats.  When bureaucrats have territorial ambitions, they make submissions to 
ministers.  What happens when the minister - on this occasion it was the former minister with responsibility in 
this area, Hon Paul Omodei - says, “We have taken advice and we have listened to the community.  We are not 
going to allow you, Karrakatta, the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board, to take over the Fremantle Cemetery 
operation.  We know and understand that you covet it.  The answer is no”?  The proponents of that takeover bid 
then take their ministerial submission and put it in the bottom drawer where it sits while they sit at the desk, 
because the bureaucracy goes on forever as Governments come and go.  When a new Government comes in, 
especially one that wants to have things like a Machinery of Government Taskforce and all the rest of it, the 
bureaucrat of the day goes to that bottom drawer, gets out that submission and says, “If the Government wants a 
submission about changing the way it works in our particular neighbourhood, here is a submission all done and 
ready.”  These reports sit in those drawers forever and a day.  They reflect what has always been reflected in this 
matter; that is, that the Karrakatta Cemetery wanted to take over the Fremantle Cemetery and has done since the 
Cemeteries Act came into being in the 1980s.  Back then the former Labor Government said there would be 
separate cemetery boards: a Metropolitan Cemeteries Board based at Karrakatta and the Fremantle Cemetery 
Board based at Fremantle.  People observing this affair might think, “So what?”  The fact of the matter is that 
our cemeteries, be they at Karrakatta, Fremantle or wherever, are well run by those running them on behalf of 
the community, including those who manage and oversee the whole process.  In noting the report, we should 
note that we have some very well-run cemetery operations.  It is a pretty narrow area of activity and expertise 
when one thinks about it.  I put this question to people involved in the cemetery business who meet in other 
States at conventions and conferences on running public cemeteries.  They would concede that it is a very 
narrow and specialised area of administration.  Most people just want their cemeteries to be run well and to 
work.  We all have occasion to visit a cemetery but, as Hon Barbara Scott said, generally speaking, we go home 
after having done so.  However, we all have occasion to visit a cemetery to pay our respect to loved ones or 
colleagues who are being or have been interred there.  We do not give much thought to the day-to-day running of 
the place, but there is a bit involved in it.  An inquiry like this takes a person behind the scenes and he or she 
comes to understand that.  As a member of Parliament, that is one of the things I like about committee work; it 
broadens one’s knowledge about the world and how it works, and it enriches us in that way.   

This inquiry followed a decision announced by the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development, 
our friend and colleague Hon Tom Stephens, on 13 May 2003; that is, that essentially the management of the 
Fremantle Cemetery operation would be taken over by the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  Curiously, it came 
less than 10 months after the Government had advised the Fremantle Cemetery Board that it would continue as 
an independent statutory authority following an earlier review.  Our subcommittee discovered that there had 
been several reviews, the last of which had been a purely internal government review that was completely 
unknown to at least the cemetery people at Fremantle.  In that context, it could be called a secret review.  There 
are no sinister connotations in that comment, but in effect that is what it was.  Reviews are conducted by task 
forces.  One thing this Government can do is hold reviews to billyo.  It is reviewing hospitals, Western Power 
and even getting down to reviewing little statutory authorities, such as the Fremantle Cemetery Board.  Having 
conducted the earlier review, received input, visited the place, spoken to everyone, gone through the books, seen 
the new crematorium and all the rest of it, the minister then announced to the people of Fremantle that the 
Government had decided - in the context of reviewing all statutory authorities because it wanted to get rid of the 
ones it did not need - to continue to operate the Fremantle Cemetery Board.  Everyone at the FCB said, “Phew, 
we are still in business!”  They had put a lot of effort into making submissions and the committee had reviewed 
all the submissions that were made at that time.  After that announcement, which brought relief to the people at 
the Fremantle Cemetery Board, someone in government probably found the report in the bottom of a drawer that 
had lain there since Paul Omodei’s day -  

Hon Barry House:  Just buried temporarily. 

Hon Robyn McSweeney interjected. 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  That was not a stutter.  When Paul Omodei reads this, he will know that I pronounced 
his surname correctly. 

Hon Paddy Embry:  You hope he does. 
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Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  He had better! 

The person who found that report probably thought it provided a bit more of a case to close the Fremantle 
Cemetery Board because the Government had wanted rid of it at the time it conducted the review.  However, the 
fact that there was no case for closing the board did not stop the Government from asking the task force to have 
another look at it and this time come back with a decision to get rid of it.  Initially, the review task force did not 
realise that it was sent out to do that.  It is a bit like the review of the Fremantle eastern bypass, which was 
established to confirm a preordained decision.  However, the decision to close the Fremantle Cemetery Board 
was taken without referring it to anybody in the cemetery industry.  There were no talks, no interviews, no visits 
- nothing!  The Government simply took the existing data, scribbled out yes in answer to whether the Fremantle 
Cemetery Board should continue and inserted no, and it was taken over by Karrakatta. 

It is therefore no surprise that, after all the earlier undertakings, there was an angry and shocked reaction from 
those involved in that limited circle when it was announced suddenly and out of the blue on 13 May last year that 
the Fremantle Cemetery Board would be wound up and Karrakatta would take over.  That is about what it boils 
down to.  As the minister has acknowledged, the process of consultation could have been better; that is, in large 
part, the problem.  It is true that thousands of people in the community are not jacking up about the management 
of the cemetery.  As I said in my opening remarks, it is well run, as cemeteries are.  I have no beef against 
anyone from Karrakatta, Rockingham and Kalgoorlie cemeteries, or wherever else in the State cemeteries are 
run; they are all very well run.  However, the people who are most involved - that very focused and relatively 
narrow group of experts at Fremantle, a sort of closed community - were shocked and dismayed.  Quite frankly, 
they were hurt, and I do not blame them.  Yet again we can pencil into the margin of this Government’s report 
“could have done better” and “could have shown a little bit of sensitivity”.   

[Leave granted for the member’s time to be extended.] 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I thank members for their courtesy.  The subcommittee of the Standing Committee on 
Public Administration and Finance comprised Hon Sue Ellery and me.  As Hon Sue Ellery said, we worked 
together very well.  It was a good subcommittee and a good exercise.  The committee is so damned busy and has 
so many reviews on its plate that the only way to get anything done is to form a subcommittee and go off and do 
things.  We did that and it worked very well and very cooperatively.  It was a genuine inquiry to establish the 
truth of some matters.  That is now reflected in the committee’s report, which needs to be noted.  Copies of this 
report have been sent to interested parties.  Members can read the conclusions for themselves.   

I draw attention to the following matters.  A history of the respective cemetery boards, particularly of Fremantle 
Cemetery Board, is contained in the report.  For members who have an interest in that history, the record of that 
part of the inquiry is available.  We discovered that both the Fremantle Cemetery Board and the Metropolitan 
Cemeteries Board were in a sound financial position at the time that the decision was made to transfer 
management of the Fremantle Cemetery to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  It was important to establish 
that, because that way no odium can be attached to the reputation of the financial and other management of the 
Fremantle Cemetery, either at a chief executive officer or board level.  I make that quite clear; Fremantle has 
always been a well-run cemetery.  Basically, among the various views put forward were those of the proponents 
from Karrakatta, who probably had a lot to do with reports being taken out of the bottom draw and put in front of 
the new minister outlining all the reasons that it would be desirable for Fremantle Cemetery to be managed 
centrally.  That is a bit like the idea that the Fremantle cardiac surgery unit would be much more efficient if it 
were relocated centrally to Royal Perth Hospital.  A case was mounted that it would be far more efficient to 
centralise the management of the Fremantle Cemetery at Karrakatta.  Similarly, as members would expect, the 
people at Fremantle put forward a contrary view.  Both cases had merit and standing.  They came from different 
points of view.  We considered their views and found - 

The Committee cannot make a definitive finding in relation to the claims of improved efficiency and 
elimination of duplication asserted by the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development in 
support of the decision to transfer management of the Fremantle Cemetery to the Metropolitan 
Cemeteries Board, against counterclaims of reduced competition and increased costs. 

They were the two arguments.  I say again: we could not make a definitive finding.  Both arguments had merit 
and were well made.  I thank the respective witnesses for advising the committee in the way in which they did.   

Hon Tom Stephens:  I cannot see from the report where any submission you received indicated any dispute about 
the savings that will be made.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I could go into that, if the minister would like.   

Hon Tom Stephens:  I would just like a reference to who made a submission with any detailed refutation.   
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Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Mr Ralph Fardon is a former, long-time board member and chairman of the Fremantle 
Cemetery Board.  I need to refer to my notes, because with the effluxion of time I have forgotten the exact 
details of Mr Fardon’s service.  Mr Fardon had a long history of service at a senior level with the Fremantle 
Cemetery Board.  He knew and provided a great amount of detail.  His submissions are not included in this 
report.  The report is a distillation of our consideration of those submissions.  I will come to that in a moment, 
with the Committee’s indulgence.  The committee also notes in the report -  

. . . it is extremely difficult, if not impossible, to measure or predict future rises in costs and fees of 
cemetery services in the current situation -   

As it was then - 
let alone if the transfer of management of the Fremantle Cemetery had not taken place.   

This has an impact on the minister’s question by interjection regarding the claims and counterclaims on this 
proposal.  One side said savings would be made, and the other side said it would involve increased costs.  We 
will have to wait and see.  It was difficult to compare the two operations.  The report reads -  
 Based upon the available information, the Committee was unable to make a direct comparison between 

the range of operations of the former Fremantle Cemetery Board and those of the Metropolitan 
Cemeteries Board.  Each board has differing responsibilities.   

Continuing -  
There is no evidence, at this stage, to conclude that the community served by the Fremantle Cemetery 
has been either positively or negatively impacted upon as a result of the transfer of management of the 
Fremantle Cemetery from the Fremantle Cemetery Board to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board. 

We will just have to wait and see.  Also, it will be unsatisfactory in future when it is known how the expanded 
board has performed because we will not know how the Fremantle Cemetery Board would have operated if it 
had continued, and we will not know how the two boards would have operated if they had remained in 
competition with each other.  Although the committee could not conclusively say yea or nay, as reflected in the 
report, the Government cannot say that a clear $600 000 saving will be made per annum.  I made that comment 
in support of the establishment of the inquiry in the first place.  The Government cannot make its case.  The 
committee looked with a fine-toothed comb, and there is no clear evidence that such savings are available.  Some 
savings can be identified, but not to the figure required, and certainly not enough to justify the upset caused by 
this decision. 
Furthermore, the Government makes claims that serve the interests of the proponents of amalgamation, but, 
basically, no clear evidence suggests that clear advantages exist.  There may be some, but certainly not to the 
extent the Government claimed. 
In conclusion, the other consideration was whether the Government had a view to acquire the Fremantle 
Cemetery land so a portion of it could be used as road reservation for the expansion of Stock Road.  These road 
reserves could be for an alternative route to the Fremantle eastern bypass.  All members know that issue.  We 
wrote to the minister asking a straightforward question: will the Government use some of the cemetery land for 
road easement?  The answer was a simple no.  Fine.  We have the answer.  However, I will take that explicit and 
unequivocal undertaking by the Government that it will not use cemetery land as part of the Fremantle eastern 
bypass alternative route and put it in my bottom draw.  I will keep it.  In due course, as with the performance of 
the cemeteries, I will wait and see the Government’s long-term agenda.  That undertaking can stay in the bottom 
draw until it needs to be taken out again. 

Hon BARRY HOUSE:  As Chairman of the Standing Committee on Public Administration and Finance, I thank 
and congratulate Hons Sue Ellery and Simon O’Brien and the staff involved for the report.  It was an interesting 
exercise because our committee was very comprehensively engaged in several other inquiries at the time, such as 
the land inquiry and the Joondalup City Council inquiry.  The terms of reference were clearly defined and lent 
themselves to being dealt with by a subcommittee.  One of the committee members, Hon Sue Ellery, and 
substitute member Hon Simon O’Brien conducted the hearings and investigations, brought them back to the 
committee, and achieved a thoroughly professional result.  The committee was very pleased to provide those 
findings to the House.  Those findings have made a significant contribution to the knowledge of this place, the 
minister and the Government.  I am sure it will play a very useful role in future decision making by the 
management of cemetery boards in Western Australia.  
Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  I note the report and thank the members who conducted the inquiry.  The decision of 
the machinery of government razor gang to amalgamate the two cemetery boards has caused great concern 
among the local government authorities in my electorate.  Two of them, the City of Fremantle and the City of 
Melville, have written to me and I have had discourse with them on this issue.  
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This Government established the Machinery of Government Taskforce, yet boasts about building communities.  
That is one of its catchphrases.  Denying communities the ability to have a say on matters in their own district 
fragments those communities rather than builds them.  There is nothing like local management, as evidenced 
from the impact of the demise of the local hospital boards in regional Western Australia, which oversaw service 
delivery at the point of service.  This issue has touched that sort of nerve in the Fremantle and Melville regions.  
A number of issues have been raised in the subcommittee’s report.  

Paragraph 3(e) of the executive summary of the committee’s report reads - 

There is no evidence, at this stage, to conclude that the community served by the Fremantle Cemetery 
has been either positively or negatively impacted upon as a result of the transfer of management of the 
Fremantle Cemetery from the Fremantle Cemetery Board to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board. 

I did not expect that would be evident so soon; it was a natural conclusion for the subcommittee to reach.  

When the minister announced his decision it was suggested that there would be a $600 000-a-year saving, to 
which the committee referred in its report.  However, a number of things have happened.  The cost of a funeral 
service at the Fremantle cemetery was $870 and at the Karrakatta cemetery it was $1 280.  Although savings 
might be made in overall administration costs, I question who will benefit from the savings; other people in the 
community have also asked that question.  Based on meetings I have had, I suggest that the savings will not 
benefit the Fremantle community.  That is why I have taken a very public stand on this issue and opposed it from 
the start.  Prior to the amalgamation, the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board charged a fee of $85 when people 
collected the ashes of a deceased person, but the Fremantle Cemetery Board did not charge a fee.  The 
Metropolitan Cemeteries Board has abolished that fee.  Therefore, in the first instance, $160 000 will be forgone 
as a result of that decision to eliminate the ashes collection fee.  The people who are affected - those people 
paying for family funerals or paying to have ashes collected and spread in whatever manner they wish - will pay 
a reduced amount to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  That will mean a reduction in income for the 
Metropolitan Cemeteries Board due to the amalgamation with the Fremantle Cemetery Board.   

My colleague from the South Metropolitan Region, Hon Simon O’Brien, alluded to the land assurances.  I 
understand that the cemetery land in Fremantle is crown reserve land.  However, an additional 46 hectares of 
freehold land reserved for cemeteries have been vested in the port city since 1899.  We do not know what will 
happen to that land in the future.  However, we now know that the City of Fremantle has probably lost its rights 
over that land, and it will be subsumed into the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  I suggest that the Fremantle 
Cemetery Board has been penalised, rather than rewarded, for its good planning and thrifty management.  
Indeed, Fremantle will not benefit at all from any suggested savings that this Government is touting.  In fact, 
when I first made my public comment, I turned the phrase around and said, “Fremantle is about to lose the plot.”  
However, I believe the Government has lost the plot and proposed this amalgamation to the detriment of 
Fremantle.   

The Fremantle and Melville City Councils are very concerned about this amalgamation.  They would like to 
monitor the situation and scrutinise the operation of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board to see whether some 
time down the line there has been a saving to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  As I said in my initial 
comments, this Government is dead set on pulling apart community involvement, when it boasts of a 
community-building philosophy.  Community input into local boards and local management should not be taken 
away.  The Fremantle Cemetery Board took great note of the cultural and heritage issues that Fremantle people 
wanted to be noted in the conduct of funerals.  There will be an increase, surely, in the cost of having somebody 
buried in Fremantle. 

The efficiencies and profitability of the Fremantle Cemetery Board, to which I referred, compare favourably with 
those of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.  For instance, the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board performs 
approximately 5 500 funerals a year and has a staff of about 73.  The Fremantle Cemetery Board performs 
approximately 2 700 funerals per annum with a staff of 26.  On the issue of savings, as a local member, I must 
ask who is saving and for whose benefit will it be?   

The amalgamation of land sources is of major concern to local people in Fremantle, to the local administration 
and to those people who are on the board.  As we know, land for cemeteries is a scarce resource.  Indeed, many 
people have been very offended by an edict of the Karrakatta Cemetery that the remains of people who have 
been buried at that cemetery must be removed because there is no space and there is a limit on the time that 
somebody’s remains can be buried in the Karrakatta Cemetery, unless a person has been in the fortunate position 
of purchasing a family plot.   

When I speak for my local region I have to register the fact that the authors of this report have looked at the issue 
but not commented.  Maybe that is one of the things that the two members of the subcommittee refer to when 
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there is not consensus on some issues.  We would like to know who will benefit in the long term.  I think it will 
be the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board and that Fremantle and Melville people will be the losers.  There is no 
guarantee that the Fremantle Cemetery Board will be retained by Fremantle people.   

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Although I have found it a very interesting debate, some might perceive me as being a 
little cynical when I am asked these questions.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  You have been in the Australian Labor Party long enough to be cynical. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I was not so much worried about my membership of the ALP but Hon Simon O’Brien’s 
membership of the Liberal Party.  I have not received any overwhelming number of community representations 
on this issue.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  You received some. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  A very small number.   

Hon Barbara Scott:  What about the letters from the councils? 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Do members know what I did?  I sat in the council chambers and went through the 
issue with the councillors, but I did not hear any more from them.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  Did you go to Melville? 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Yes, although I concede that it was after the event.  I indicated that I was delighted to 
receive the invitation to go there. 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I am glad that you took up the option to go there. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I wonder whether this has more to do with the members’ preselections than with their 
concerns for the community.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  You announced it on 13 May of last year.  Get on with it. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Is the member’s preselection panel made up of former members of the Metropolitan 
Cemeteries Board? 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  For the record, are you joking? 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I just want to know.  

Hon Paddy Embry:  They would not be made up of the people who are buried there! 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I wouldn’t bet on that.  There might be some people in the minister’s party who reside in 
Fremantle Cemetery and perhaps vote from time to time.  I can assure the minister that this has nothing to do 
with my preselection and nobody involved in it was a former member of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board.   

The CHAIRMAN:  An orderly interjection of “no” would be sufficient! 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I have resolved that question.  I have now another question in mind.  Is this more to do 
with the consistent preoccupation of opposition members with the privatisation agenda of the Liberal Party?  Is it 
more to do with trying to leave the Fremantle Cemetery so that it can be part of their privatisation agenda?  Is it 
not the case - 

Several members interjected. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Order!  One at a time!  If the minister cares to speak to the Chair, he will not attract 
interjections.   

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Over the three years that this crew has been in opposition it has been trying to hide its 
privatisation agenda.  Talk about the bottom drawer; we have now discovered that, unbeknown to his own 
troops, it was in Hon Colin Barnett’s bottom drawer and has moved through to the top drawer - 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  Stop rummaging through my leader’s drawers! 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  We have discovered his efforts to try to privatise Western Power.  Were members 
opposite aware that while they were in government, consideration was being given to the privatisation of the 
Fremantle Cemetery?  

Several opposition members:  No.  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Will all members opposite give me an assurance, through the Chair, that they will not 
ever again see -   
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Hon Barbara Scott interjected.  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Neither did the member’s speech, but it did not stop her from delivering it.  

Several members interjected. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Order!  Some interjections are amusing; too many are disorderly.  The Committee is dealing 
with the report on the Fremantle Cemetery Board.  I can see some nexus between privatisation of the cemetery 
and the report, but I am straining to see the relevance of Western Power.  If the minister cares to focus back on 
the report, I will see that there are not too many more interjections.  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I have certainly moved on from the privatisation issue associated with Western Power 
and I hope that members opposite have as well, and that they are not preoccupied with that agenda for Western 
Power.  Regrettably, this whole issue is about the Liberal Party trying to keep the Fremantle Cemetery Board 
operating as a business unit that, if it were back in office, it would sell off for a profit.  It is not about community 
control.  I hope that we will get an absolute assurance from members opposite - 

Hon Peter Foss:  Will you give an assurance that the Government will not do it?  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I give that assurance.  I am seeking an assurance - 

Hon Peter Foss interjected.  

The CHAIRMAN:  Order!  I draw to the attention of Hon Peter Foss that I have called him to order twice.  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Some members opposite display an unhealthy appetite for keeping assets of the 
community of Western Australia available for privatisation, and I hope that the amalgamation will at least have 
the benefit of securing that asset so that it can be available for all the citizens of the metropolitan area and is put 
to good use.  I hope that it will stay as a community asset.  Since the integration of the two cemeteries, some 
efficiencies have already been implemented that have produced financial savings.  I am surprised that the 
subcommittee was not able to convince itself of that reality.  These efficiencies include installation of the 
upgraded digital telephone system to vastly improve telephone service to the public and placing the Fremantle 
cafe and catering services under professional management.  

Hon Simon O’Brien:  Did you say you placed it under private management?  

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  It was placed under professional management.  It is a contracted-out service.  

Several members interjected. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Members opposite want to privatise the whole thing, do they not?  I want to make sure 
we get some efficiencies.  Office records and computer systems have been significantly upgraded.  I have still 
not had the assurance from Hon Simon O’Brien that this is not part of his privatisation agenda!   

Accounting, human resources and Intranet systems have been integrated into state-of-the-art technology.  In 
addition, staff have benefited from a significantly enhanced training program and generally improved 
employment conditions.  These are tangible improvements that allow staff to move between the two cemeteries.  
They are benefiting from this.  Further advancement is achieved through consistency with forms and regulations 
covering all cemeteries.  Another attractive feature, if not for members opposite, is that work will soon 
commence on the beautification of the Leach Highway boundary for the entire length of the Fremantle Cemetery 
reserve as a joint project between the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board and the City of Melville. 

I took great delight last week in visiting Fremantle Cemetery and being in the company of the leadership of the 
board that governs the cemetery.  It is chaired by local Fremantle resident, Ross Bowe.  The deputy chair is Jean 
Hobson, a former councillor. 

Hon Peter Foss interjected. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  The member cannot talk.  What was the contract his mob were up to their eyeballs 
with - Matrix.   

The CHAIRMAN:  Order, members!  Let us get back to the report so we can make some progress. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Mr Chairman is right, it was a red herring.   

I was delighted to be in the company of Don Whittington, the other member of the board at Fremantle.  There are 
three Fremantle-based board members, one of whom is the chair.  The board has responsibility not only for the 
local cemetery, but for its integration into the wider operation of the provision of burial services around 
metropolitan Perth.  I participated in a sod-turning ceremony - 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  They turned you, did they? 
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The CHAIRMAN:  Order!  This is deadly serious. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  He jumped in before me!  I was about to make a reference to the member, but he was 
not at the ceremony!   

A new mausoleum will be built at the Fremantle Cemetery.  The mausoleum is a long-awaited project, which has 
been taken on board by the new management structure.  It will oversee the construction of a 995-crypt 
mausoleum that will serve the needs of the Fremantle region.  With the make-up of population in the region, 
members can well and truly appreciate the value of that with a high demand by the Italian community for above-
ground burials, which is of great use and interest to that community.  The use of mausoleums is also of great 
interest to communities from other parts of the world.  Interestingly enough, the project will be conducted in 
partnership with a company that has links with the mausoleum projects in North America and Canada.  The 
Chinese community, in particular, has sections that are attracted to above-ground entombment, as is the case 
with some sections of the Jewish community in some parts of the world.  The end result will be achieved with 
the expertise of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board and the Fremantle Cemetery.  The unit costs of the crypts 
will be considerably less than the previously considered plans.  I assure members opposite that the project is part 
of the ongoing improvements and cost savings that have been identified and which are being implemented 
progressively with significant benefits that will accrue to people in the Fremantle region.  The decision to 
transfer the management of the Fremantle Cemetery to the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board has, in my view, been 
vindicated.  It is also my view that these cemeteries are not of essential interest to the dead; they are essentially 
about places where the living can memorialise people they have lost.  Cemeteries are important places for the 
living.  They are places in which the memories of the dead can be celebrated and their lives can be respected.  
The Italian community leads by example by the way it uses the mausoleum at Karrakatta.  The Italian 
community has shown the way in making sure that the mausoleum is a place of regular pilgrimage for the 
families of the deceased.  There are great feast days in the Catholic Italian calendar - particularly on All Souls’ 
Day - when the Italian community uses the mausoleums.  They support each other in very large numbers in their 
grief, celebration and memory of the recently deceased.   

Hon Barbara Scott interjected. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  All Souls’ Day is the essential feast day.  If Hon Barbara Scott gets invited to a 
mausoleum on All Souls’ Day, she will see that it is a day of great cultural interest.  She would also see exactly 
how useful the mausoleum project in the cemetery is in supporting the living.  It provides an opportunity for the 
families of the bereaved to support each other; it creates a community of support.  The essential role of a 
cemetery is its use as a place where the living can memorialise the dead.   

Hon Barbara Scott:  That is why it is so important to have the local community involved.   

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Indeed.  That is why it is important to not let members opposite back on the Treasury 
benches to reactivate a cemetery privatisation strategy from the bottom draw that they may be attracted to from 
time to time.  It would benefit the Australian community - particularly the Western Australian community - to 
keep these facilities in the control of the community through local governments, typically, and also through the 
State Government.  There could be nothing worse than to allow a business unit, which the Fremantle Cemetery 
Board effectively is, to be whipped out of government control and put onto the chopping block of a privatisation 
strategy of members opposite.   

Members opposite cannot come to terms with the need to modernise the machinery of government when dealing 
with a small government entity - such as the Fremantle Cemetery Board - to produce very simple reductions in 
government expenditure.  On the basis of achieving very small savings, the Government has moved into action 
on a matter that should have been beyond dispute by members opposite.  The Western Australian community has 
preoccupations that need to be delivered on.  Those preoccupations are the delivery of health care, education, 
community safety, and the creation of jobs and a sustainable environment.  The community does not want a 
backward-looking Opposition ever again returned to the Treasury benches, which could take us back to a 
situation in which the resources of government would be overwhelmingly consumed by inefficient machinery of 
government, as happened when the previous Government was in office.  There is a desperate need to make sure 
that we modernise the machinery of government so that government can get on with its essential focus and 
preoccupations; that is, health, education, community safety and the creation of jobs and a sustainable 
environment.  To do that we need to limit the expenses of government.  The two cemetery boards were part of 
the expenditure of government that went into the formulas whereby the rating agencies - 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  Fremantle was running at a profit! 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  The member is not even listening to the argument.  Hon Simon O’Brien has never been 
able to grapple with this key argument, which is that to protect the AAA rating of this State we cannot allow 
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unbridled government expenditure.  That expenditure must be reined in by producing savings in the arms of 
government, particularly when that can be done without cutting services.  We will make sure that those services 
are not lost.  We will make sure that the AAA credit rating is maintained, which is very important.   

Opposition members interjected. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  We are making sure that members opposite do not ever have the opportunity to muck 
up the AAA credit rating.  Because of their ignorance - which could be conquered - they do not even seem to 
understand.  Hon Simon O’Brien could conquer his ignorance if he listened for a moment to the argument and 
the detail. 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I spent weeks with Hon Sue Ellery going through this with a fine toothcomb. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  And the member could not come up with one decent detail to challenge the evidence 
that I put before the committee. 

Hon Simon O’Brien:  Yes, we did. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Hon Simon O’Brien has not, because it has not been delivered back to the House. 

Hon Norman Moore:  Hon Sue Ellery will think that is a nice comment.  You just criticised the subcommittee. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  No, I did not.  I accept the point of consensus.  The Leader of the Opposition is 
misrepresenting what I said. 

The CHAIRMAN:  The minister said he was about to finish. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I will.  I accept the valid argument of the committee that when it was proposed to move 
in a different direction from that which was previously announced, it would have been useful to go out to 
consultation.  That was not done.  However, it is interesting how difficult it is to reform the machinery of 
government, because vested interests are always opposed to reform.  I am absolutely staggered that a tiny reform 
of this sort to produce tiny savings has - 

Hon Peter Foss:  It is not a reform. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  An amount of $600 000 - 

Hon Simon O’Brien interjected. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Invincible ignorance! 

Hon Peter Foss:  The minister should read the report. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  There is no preparedness to listen.  All I can say is that in those circumstances members 
opposite do not deserve to reclaim the Treasury benches until they observe the reality.  Members opposite need 
to ensure that they are in step with the ambitions of the community.  People in the community want to know that 
their ambitions are being focused on by government.  That is what this Government is doing and is determined to 
do.  I am happy to support the motion that the report be noted.  As the person who encouraged the committee to 
go down this path, I certainly appreciate the work of the committee on this matter.  Even though there are some 
matters on which we cannot agree, I have no doubt that the committee has acquired a lot of information about 
which we can agree.  I am in the awkward situation that I will need to leave the Chamber almost immediately.  I 
appreciate the opportunity to make a few brief comments on the report.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  I thank the minister for making time available today to speak on this report. 

Hon Tom Stephens:  My pleasure.   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  It is a pleasure to see the minister in the Chamber, bearing in mind the way in which 
he is spending all the hard-earned dollars that the State of Western Australia has been able to accumulate. 

Hon Ray Halligan:  The savings he makes by amalgamating cemeteries boards he spends on flying!  

The CHAIRMAN:  Order! 

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  It is quite unacceptable that in the Chamber today, when we are discussing 
ministerial statements and committee reports, there is not one minister and there are only two members of the 
Labor Party.  If for some very good reason the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development had to 
go somewhere else on urgent parliamentary business, I would have thought he would have been replaced by 
another minister who could take notice of what the Chamber has to say about issues that it believes are important 
enough to be the subject of a committee inquiry.  The minister gave us a huge diatribe about the Government’s 
priorities of health, education, and law and order.  When will the Government start taking notice of its own 
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priorities?  It has now become very obvious how Hon Tom Stephens operates.  Hon Tom Stephens gets a theme 
in his mind, and whenever he opens his mouth, it does not matter what the subject, he manages to squeeze that 
theme into the story.   

Hon Kim Chance:  I think you are being a bit over-critical, Leader of the Opposition.   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  This debate is about the amalgamation of two cemeteries boards, yet the minister 
managed to talk about privatisation.  

Hon Peter Foss:  Yes - very clever!   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  How on earth Hon Tom Stephens could imagine that anyone would ever want to 
privatise a cemeteries board is beyond me, but he managed to suggest that the reason that we do not want these 
two boards to be amalgamated is so that we can privatise them! 

Several members interjected. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  That is a spurious argument, because if we did want to privatise them, it would not 
matter whether they were amalgamated.   

Hon Peter Foss:  In fact it might make them more desirable. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  Exactly right.   

Hon Peter Foss:  Perhaps that is what they are going to do! 

Hon Kim Chance:  We have been sprung! 

Hon Peter Foss:  They are going to flog it! 

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  Between now and the next election, the minister and his colleagues will keep trotting 
out the scenario that every building and construction in Western Australia is to be privatised by some future 
Liberal Government.  That is absolute tripe, and the minister knows it.  However, so long as the public 
recognises that that is just typical Labor Party propaganda and scaremongering, we may be able to have a decent 
debate about whether the Fremantle Cemetery Board should be amalgamated with the Metropolitan Cemeteries 
Board.  It is a serious pity that the minister comes into the Chamber like a seagull - he flies in, does his thing and 
then flies out again - 

Hon Peter Foss interjected. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  It is unparliamentary to say what a seagull does when it flies in, so I will not refer to 
it.  However, let us get this absolutely straight.  I doubt that anybody other than Hon Tom Stephens has ever 
imagined that anyone would privatise a cemeteries board.  I wonder what he will suggest we will do next.  
Whatever we talk about next, he will probably say that we will privatise that, too!  Let us be aware that this is 
part of the Government’s strategy to try to paint a picture of us as a party that wants to privatise everything, on 
the basis that it believes the public does not want that.   

Interestingly, Hon Tom Stephens also talked about the AAA credit rating, how the Government is working hard 
to maintain it and how it would be a dreadful disaster if the previous Government were ever given the Treasury 
benches again.  He has forgotten the simple and recent history.  The last time we lost our AAA credit rating the 
Labor Party was in office.  The coalition Government went to a lot of trouble to get it back again and maintained 
it during its time in office.  The current Government inherited a AAA credit rating and now is seeking to 
maintain it, which is a good thing.   

Hon Peter Foss:  It is not doing too well with the railway.   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  As Hon Peter Foss and I know, one of the reasons it is starving Western Power, the 
Water Corporation and other agencies that need capital works is to finance the railway line.  It knows that if it 
borrows the sorts of dollars that are required for the railway line, as well as all the other dollars required for 
infrastructure in Western Australia, the AAA credit rating will go flying out the door.  Members opposite know 
that and we know that.  The regrettable fact of life in Western Australia at the moment is that the State, agencies 
and the people are being starved of capital works because of the railway that we must have, whether or not we 
like it, which will invariably cost, at a rough estimate, $2 billion because most of these types of projects blow out 
dramatically.  Every railway line that has been built anywhere in the world in recent history has had significant 
cost blow-outs attached to it, and this railway will be no different.  That is why the Government is going down 
this path with other capital investment.  Let us not get carried away with the fact that somehow or other the 
current Government is a good financial manager and its predecessor was not.  History shows that the Labor Party 
comes to office and leaves a mess financially, the Liberal Party comes to office and fixes it up and then the 
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Labor Party comes to office and makes a mess.  It is the same as the sun coming up in the morning and going 
down at night.  We see the same result.   

Several members interjected.  

The CHAIRMAN:  Order, members!  The Leader of the Opposition has the call.   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  I will conclude on this point, even though I know it has absolutely nothing to do with 
the report: this Government has been the highest taxing Government in the history of Western Australia.   

Hon Kim Chance:  All Governments always are.  It is a function of inflation.   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  Since this Government came to office, it has received $4 billion revenue in excess of 
that predicted at the last election, taking into account the predicted increase in revenue.  That has been brought 
about by massive increases in taxes at a state level, particularly stamp duty on residences, which has brought it 
squillions of dollars.  It has money running out of its ears because of its massive tax increases.  That is what it is 
about.  At every election the people in the community must sit down and ask themselves what is the situation 
with the State’s budget for the next four years and then they can judge what the Government will do - whether it 
will spend more than it will earn.  

Hon Kim Chance:  You flogged off $7 billion worth of the State’s assets and you still couldn’t run a surplus 
budget!   

Hon NORMAN MOORE:  At the last election, the estimates of revenue, based on the taxation regime at the 
time, predicted a certain growth in revenue.  The actual growth in revenue has been $4 billion more than was 
anticipated only three years ago.  Money is coming out of the Government’s ears and it is wasting it in vast 
quantities.  There is no question about that.  Because of those circumstances, it is able to maintain the AAA 
credit rating and that is a good thing.  However, it should never forget that the only time we lost the AAA credit 
rating was when the Labor Party got hold of the chequebook and we had WA Inc, which the Labor Party will 
never be allowed to forget by anyone in Western Australia.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  I intended to say a few things about what Hon Tom Stephens said.  Unfortunately, he has 
left the Chamber.  I did warn him before he left that I would be doing so. 

The CHAIRMAN:  You might also mention the report occasionally.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  Yes.  I notice he ran from the Chamber.  It is strange; he does tend to leave the Chamber 
when somebody is getting stuck into him rather than -   

Hon Kim Chance:  We do have a convention about this you know.  If you refer to an absent member -   

Hon PETER FOSS:  He happens to have an obligation to this place.  I do not know how often he has been in 
here today, but I always thought that his first obligation was to be in here.   

Hon Kim Chance:  If you want to make this the new rule -   

The CHAIRMAN:  Order, members!  There will be a convention in a moment that no-one interjects.  Members 
who come in here, make a speech and then run out will have to answer to the Chamber at some stage; that is not 
breaking a convention.  There was no minister in here earlier on until the Leader of the House turned up.   

Hon Kim Chance:  It was only for 10 seconds.   

The CHAIRMAN:  For a period time.  The minister who was handling this report said that he had other business 
to do, and I accept that.  The fact is that other members have not spoken on some of the issues that were raised.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  Thank you, Mr Chairman.  It is unfortunate that members come in here and are not prepared 
to participate in the debate but - as Hon Norman Moore just said - behave like a seagull and then disappear.  We 
heard a fatuous argument from Hon Tom Stephens, and that is no great surprise; he is always fatuous.  He did 
manage to run through a few of his arguments during the debate on the Electricity Industry Bill, which is typical 
of him.  He always seems to answer the question he was asked earlier, which he did not understand, later when 
he has been told what the answer is.  However, he did succeed in one thing during his speech on this report: he 
stopped us talking about the Fremantle Cemetery.  In terms of smokescreens, we have to give him credit.  He 
managed to not really deal with a very important report; a report that said, for both sides of this Chamber, that 
the savings cannot be demonstrated.  Nobody has demonstrated the savings to us.  They are no more than figures 
plucked from the air.  The minister continued to ignore that point.  He continued to say there was a savings of 
$600 000.  Well, he obviously has not read the report.  Again, that is not unusual for this minister.  He usually 
deals with Bills he has not read.  Why not deal with reports he has not read?  Why should he read anything?  He 
operates much better from a state of ignorance because he can make the sorts of statements that anybody with 
any respect for facts and getting things right would not be able to do.  From his obvious place of ignorance he is 
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able to make the sorts of stupid statements that he made.  One of his lovely ones was about us selling off the 
land.  He again used the words “planning to sell it”.  I asked him whether he was saying that we had previously 
planned to sell it.  He acted deaf.  It is funny how he can be deaf when it suits him.  When else was he deaf?  I 
asked him to give an undertaking that he would not use the cemetery land for road widening.  Deaf again!  This 
particular minister actually has very good hearing, but when he does not listen or pretends not to hear, that is the 
time to take his answer as being, “Yes, I think that might be the case.”  When I asked him whether he was saying 
that we had done it before, he made his comment up; it was total nonsense.  When I asked him whether he would 
deny that he would be using that land for road widening, he ignored the question.  I would be worried by that, 
Hon Simon O’Brien.  I would regard that as being a deliberate evasion of the answer.   

The minister then told us about Ross Bowe.  I have not had a chance to speak about Ross Bowe.  To allow Ross 
Bowe back into government again was absolutely reprehensible.  Obviously, it was some sort of pat on the back 
for his good services during the WA Inc era.  That man should not be allowed back in government at all.  I 
suspect that his old mate Brian Burke, who is very prominent in making things happen in this Government, 
arranged his possie for him.   

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I do not personally know the bloke you are referring to. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  Ross Bowe was the Under Treasurer during WA Inc.   

Hon Norman Moore:  He is now the Chairman of Racing and Wagering Western Australia.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  That is very appropriate.  He knows more about gambling with this State’s money than 
anybody else.  He gambled our money away on WA Inc - 

Hon Norman Moore:  He had a lot of help from his ministerial colleagues.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  Sure, they let him get away with it.  What ministers get away with those things when 
Treasury is dead against it?  Treasury will say whether the money cannot be spent.  I am sure that Treasury 
would have told Brian Burke, Peter Dowding and Carmen Lawrence they could not spend the money.  However, 
that did not stop them spending it and losing the AAA rating.  If the Government comes close to losing the AAA 
rating, Treasury tells it.  However, what did Ross Bowe do?  Nothing.  His behaviour was a disgrace.  He 
allowed us to lose our AAA rating.  He was totally and utterly incompetent.  What did the Government do?  It 
put him in charge of the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board and racing and gaming.  I have to ask why.  Why would 
a Government put a totally incompetent person, who practically sent this State bankrupt, in charge of agencies on 
which he must spend money?  It was because the Government owed.  Unfortunately, this Government is still 
paying back its old mates from the WA Inc days.  Why does Brian Burke, who stole $6 million from the people 
of Western Australia, have so much influence in the Labor Party?  He told the Royal Commission into 
Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters that it was not a corrupt receipt of money because it 
was for the Labor Party.  Do members know what his defence was when he was prosecuted?  He said that it was 
his money.  He told one group that he was not corrupt and that the money was for the Labor Party.  However, 
when he was prosecuted for stealing more than $200 000 from the Labor Party, he said it was his money.  Do 
members know what the appeal court said?  It said that it was his money.  That corrupt former Premier, who, 
with his brother, got the commission for this collection of money, is now an influential person in the Labor 
Party.  He is also a very rich man who owns a large quantity of land in Perth, and he is telling these people in 
government what to do.  We saw that with the Taxi Amendment Bill.  He makes sure that his mate Ross Bowe 
gets some good jobs.   

The CHAIRMAN:  Let us move back to the motion. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  Thank you, Mr Chairman.  Members were talking about Matrix.  However, we are not 
talking about Matrix; we are talking about the Fremantle Cemetery Board and its chairman.  There is nothing to 
indicate that getting rid of the board will save money.  A nice red herring on privatisation of the cafe was 
introduced.  We must laugh at the absolutely extraordinary incompetence of the minister in charge of this Bill.  
What is amazing about this bloke is that we can see how susceptible he is to manipulation by a clever and 
determined bureaucrat who has something in his bottom drawer.  A bureaucrat need only say to the minister, 
“This will stop the Liberals from selling” and Tom says, “I’ll be in that one.”  This man demonstrates every day 
in this Chamber how incompetent and lacking in diligence he is to the business of this Chamber.  His whole 
speech failed to address a single factual point that had been made by Hon Simon O’Brien.  His speech consisted 
of personal abuse with invitations to members of the Chamber to reply to his taunts.  He invited members to 
interject all the way through his speech.  That is all he can do.  His speech was totally lacking in substance.  It 
really concerns me that Hon Tom Stephens, a reasonably senior member of the Government, is a man of such 
towering incompetence.  Today was a classic example of how utterly incompetent he is.  All he does is blabber 
and talk about irrelevancies.  Hon Simon O’Brien delivered a very good speech - sure, he had a couple of digs at 
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the Government, but at least it was about a large number of important matters that must be addressed.  The 
Opposition believes that there will be no saving by this move to get rid of the Fremantle Cemetery Board.  We 
also believe that we get better value for our money by having local democracy.  The minister said that it is 
important to cater for local people because they identify with the community, but what does the Government do?  
It takes away the local people.  How stupid!  One thing that encourages Governments to spend money properly is 
when the local community is involved in spending it.  I would bet that if the local community is spending the 
money, it will get the best value for it.  Since when has a great big, monolithic central bureaucracy ever been 
more efficient?  Has anyone ever come across it?  Has anyone in this Government read Parkinson’s Law or The 
Pursuit of Progress?  I do not know how many people know of Parkinson’s Law or The Pursuit of Progress; 
those who do probably have not read it.  Parkinson showed that as the British Navy was reduced to almost no 
ships or men, its budget nonetheless went up seven per cent each year.  It did not matter that it did not have any 
ships or men because it had a central bureaucracy that got bigger and bigger and more and more expensive.  
Government members take it as given that money can be saved in that way.  How stupid and gullible are they?  
They must be the most incompetent idiots!  I bet the Government is heading towards losing the AAA credit 
rating, even though it has received more money from the old taxes and has all these new taxes.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Firstly, I convey my greetings to Hon Tom Stephens when he has the chance to read 
Hansard.  He listened with interest to my earlier remarks and I listened with hilarity to his response.  In just 
rounding out a few of the points that he raised - 

Hon Peter Foss:  Can you send good wishes from me too?   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I certainly send him my best through the excellent medium of the Hansard reporters.  
What a tremendous and reliable - 

Hon Kim Chance:  Just make sure you are in the Chamber every time you have made a speech, and that you do 
not leave, because you will be reminded as a result of this every time you are absent.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Ooh!  We have a bit of a nibble here.  Does the Leader of the House want to get 
stroppy about it?  He is getting stroppy with me out of the blue. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Order, members! 

Hon Kim Chance:  You should just be thinking about what you are doing.  You breach a convention like this and 
it will come back and get you.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Ooh; he is going to come back and get me! 

Hon Kim Chance:  No; it will come back and get you. 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Who will do that? 

Hon Kim Chance:  I will, for one.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Oh dear; I am quivering in my boots! 

The CHAIRMAN:  Order, members!  There seems to be some question on the convention that formerly was part 
of the procedure of this House that members do not refer to the absence of another member.  If the House wants 
to change that procedure, the House is obviously able to do so.  It will not take members too long to understand 
who will be the losers because, in the main, ministers are the ones who have other duties when Parliament is 
sitting.  If that is the way in which members wish to deal with the matter, I will obviously not raise any 
objection.   

Hon Norman Moore:  We certainly do not want to do it that way.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Thank you, Mr Chairman.  I will get on.  If the present Leader of the House, the one 
minister who is present in the Chamber to hear this debate, has quite finished his outburst of indignation, I will 
proceed.  I am terribly sorry if he has no sense of humour.  I am speaking in a voice heavily laden with sarcasm.  
If he wants to do his block, I am very sorry about it.  In responding to the remarks of the minister, I will not lose 
my temper.  I appreciate that the minister has important business to which he must attend outside the House, as 
indeed do we all from time to time.  I respect that as much as any member does.   

Hon Kim Chance:  No, you don’t.  You are being insincere.  You were taking a cheap shot while the minister 
was out.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  No; I was not being insincere. 
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The CHAIRMAN:  If the Leader of the House does not come to order, I will name him and he will go out the 
door, because I am sick and tired of him coming in here and thinking he can take over and defend people who 
are not here but who should be here!  Hon Simon O’Brien has the call. 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Thank you, Mr Chairman.  I will contribute to what I think is probably the will of the 
House; that is, I will return strictly to the matter at hand, which is that the report be noted.  I will take a step or 
two back from the bickering that is starting to develop between some members, so that they can have a bit of 
latitude and do the same.   

The CHAIRMAN:  Hon Simon O’Brien, I am in complete control, just in case there is any doubt in anyone’s 
mind.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I have no doubt of that. 

The CHAIRMAN:  I assure Hon Simon O’Brien that if I have to name someone, his or her status or rank in this 
House will have no bearing on the matter whatsoever.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Certainly, Mr Chairman.  I was not suggesting for a moment that anything to the 
contrary might be the reality.  Nonetheless, one or two members have got a little hot under the collar.  I will now 
return strictly to the matter at hand so that they can cool off a bit.   

The minister in his remarks, I think, referred to items the committee reported cataloguing the extent of savings.  
One of the points of this inquiry was to test the minister’s claims that this was a necessary amalgamation because 
of savings, efficiencies, the elimination of duplications and other benefits that would accrue.  He put a figure on 
the savings of $600 000 per annum.  It would be simple for the minister to show a list of itemised savings - (a), 
(b), (c), (d) - that add up to $600 000.  The minister could not do that in debate in the House.  The committee 
asked people to get their submissions out of their bottom drawers to show them to the minister to convince him 
of the savings, but they could not produce the savings either.  The minister cannot use the content of the report to 
show all the savings to be made.  The standing committee identified some savings in the report, but that is not 
the full story.  They certainly did not add up to anything remotely like $600 000.  Also, they do not show the 
offsets.  If the minister has a list that adds up to $600 000 per annum, show us the blinking thing!  He should also 
tell us why he did not show it to us during this inquiry and when this matter was first debated.   

I give members an example of things that were not allowed for in earlier debate.  One of the reasons that savings 
would be made, the Government claimed in the outset, was that Fremantle Cemetery was to build a mausoleum - 
it will be built anyway - and the amalgamation representing future savings of $200 000 per annum in this regard, 
which is a substantial part of the $600 000.  Fremantle Cemetery would not borrow money to build the 
mausoleum, so savings would be made on the interest payments.  As the Metropolitan Cemeteries Board is to 
use its cash reserves for this project, interest will not be paid on those reserves.  However, it cannot be said on 
one hand that savings will be made with the interest and disregard the cost of lost interest and income on the 
other.  

Hon Tom Stephens:  Is there any differential in the interest rate? 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  There would be, but one cannot say that it is the full amount of interest saved, and not 
offset the other amount as a cost. 

Hon Tom Stephens:  I did not say it is the full amount. 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I have been through this matter.  If the minister can show me $600 000 in annual 
savings, show it.  The minister has not been able to identify it so far.  It is not there.  I have referred to other so-
called efficiencies that are impossible to measure.  Hon Barbara Scott told the Chamber about the cost of 
funerals: they cost $800 at Fremantle and are $1 200-plus at Karrakatta.  That is a glaring discrepancy on face 
value.  The committee inquired into the matter, and found that the rate was calculated totally differently by the 
different boards.  This is not the fee charge.  Figures are shown in the annual report indicating the cost for each 
service.  It is calculated in a different way; it is comparing apples and oranges.  That was the difficulty the 
committee faced.  Determining how much it costs to inter someone at Fremantle and Karrakatta is not a simple 
exercise.  That is one of the reasons why the committee reached its key point; namely, the Government said there 
were clear benefits - financial, efficiencies etc - for taking this action, but there is not nothing clear about it at all.  
It is all entirely debatable. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Order!  I am required to report progress. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I apologise to the House, but - 

The CHAIRMAN:  Just a moment.  Does the minister want to make a personal explanation?  
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Hon TOM STEPHENS:  If I may, yes.   

The CHAIRMAN:  Just wait to be called.  Hon Simon O’Brien, I indicate that I must interrupt your speech for 
the purpose of reporting progress because the House is required to take members’ statements at 3.45 pm.  In the 
meantime, I give the call to the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development. 

Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I apologise for not being in the Chamber for this debate.  Some issues developed 
concerning a local council and I had to be called away so that I could be prepared for work on them.  My 
absence appeared to be a source of aggravation to members opposite.  

Progress reported and leave granted to sit again.  
 


